

ELECTRICAL

Carlo Lemba 07884 495506 carlo@lembaelectrical.co.uk

Domestic • Commercial • Fire Alarms Testing & Inspection • Security Alarms

25 years experience • ELECSA Part P reg. JIB Approved Electrician

S.W. Plastering

_All aspects of plastering and general building work.

Over 30 years experience.

Call Simon Williams on 07551 043554

DIY and home maintenance services

Installation & fitting of Kitchens & furniture Home updates, including relocating electrical and plumbing services Painting & decorating and tiling

How can I help you?

paul@brentmoor.net 07717 746402

hmad architects

Experienced, friendly and local RIBA Chartered Architectural Practice, working across the South

Specialising in the adaptive reuse of listed Buildings, residential extensions and renovations.

Call Luke McAdam for a chat about your project, and see how we can help:01392 459777.

mail@hmad.co.uk www.hmad.co.uk

FOR HIRE Ideford Village Hall

Ideal for Children's Parties. Games. Meetings & Family Events, Wedding Receptions, Christening Celebrations & Indoor Activities.

Central Heating, tables & chairs provided. Full kitchen facilities & crockery available at an additional cost.

£9.00 per hour for parishioners £15.00 per hour for non parishioners

For bookings please call Angela on 01626 859599

Email: Idefordhallbookings@yahoo.com

FENCHURCH DECORATING LTD

Quality Decorating Contractors Commercial and Domestic

> Hand Painted Kitchen **Specialists**

Contact:

Sean: 07851 906595 lan: 07974 410438

The Ness Hub Teignmouth

A nurse-led dementia service, supporting individuals living with dementia or having concerns about their cognitive health.

We use NHS recommended Cognitive Stimulation Therapy to improve and maintain physical and mental health. Contact us for vacancies and advice.

website: nesscaregroup.co.uk call: 01626 774799 e-mail: info@nesscaregroup.co.uk

Items for inclusion in the March 2025 issue of the Parish News

should be sent to: Janet Aylmore at j23aylmore@gmail.com by Wednesday, February 19th 2025

Items for the Parish website should be sent to Mrs Clarke at idefordclerk@hotmail.co.uk

February 2025



Thanks to Ron and Jan Hunt for this month's cover photo.

IDEFORD with LUTON, ASHCOMBE, OLCHARD, HESTOW, IDEFORD COMBE AND HIGHER SANDYGATE

Steve Thompson HETAS qualified

CHIMNEY SWEEP

www.thechimney-sweep.co.uk

01626 587587

07866 025686

Robert Kirtland Carpets Carpet & Vinyl Specialist

07966 443797

IDEFORD GARAGE

all makes of vehicles repaired & serviced Mots & diagnostics facilities cambelts & welding repairs courtesy car available 01626 852256 'your local friendly garage'



situated in Newton Abbot email: enquiries@cooperbeauty.co.uk scan the OR code for our website

PRP Hair Treatment

- Reduce Hair Thinning
 - Stimulates Hair Regrowth
- Improves Hair Thickness & Fullness



Could a Personal Assistant

HubCare make life a little easier?

The affordable alternative to home care. where you choose who supports you

Hub Personal Assistants can help with:

- Companionship
- Domestic tasks
- Meal preparation
- Personal care Respite
- Shopping
- Live-care
- Assistance to appointments

Call us today for a friendly no obligation chat:

01392 982 832 www.hubcaresupport.co.uk



Paul Rice FABRICATIONS **Bespoke Metalworks**

Railings, Gates, Glass Balustrades, Stainless Steel, Structural Steels, Staircases & Repair work.

e-mail: paulricefabrications@hotmail.com Call: 07766 220753

Vicki Gardner Photography & Mindfulness

The Mindful Photographer

Friendly, professional & multi award winning Courses & workshops • Commissions Specialist in garden, macro & fine art photography www.vickigardnerphotography.co.uk 01626 854814 / 07766 551067

PIANO LESSONS

Nicholas Gardiner, M.A., L.T.C.L. Bishopsteignton, Teignmouth & Exeter

01626 779403

Est. 1977

Nev Wrathall Decorators

Domestic & Commercial Interior & Exterior Decoration Wallpapering Specialist

Contact: 07976 556142 nevwrathdecorator@hotmail.co.uk www.nevwrathalldecorators.co.uk

The Sanctuary, Higher Colleybrook Farm

Alpaca Poo for sale all year round Good for flowers, vegetables and tree planting Ready to use off the field, no need to compost

£5.00 per bag Tel: - Jean 07973 183 291

Donkey manure also available. Can deliver locally.

TEIGNLOCKS Checked for D&B.

YOUR LOCAL LOCKSMITH SPECIALIST

- Non-destructive entry on all types of doors & windows A complete range of Locksmith & Carpentry Services
- Services to both residential & commercial customers
- Covering all of Teignbridge from base in Kingsteignton
- Very Competitive Rates

FREE CALL OUT

CALL TIM: 07757 121550 OFFICE: 01626 211153

www.teignlocks.co.uk findford@blueyonder.co.uk

Steve Cornish - Builder

We cover all aspects of building from a complete extension or renovation to replastering a ceiling!

> big or small - give us a call 07970 984729

www.builderstevecornish.wixsite.com/builder

teve Sweep Fully Insured

Certificates Issued Professionally Trained Chimney Sweep

Local Friendly Service call Steve Cowdrill on 07956 304 310

W&P

ELECTRICAL

DOMESTIC COMMERCIAL **INDUSTRIAL TESTING**

John Wright 07900 221925 iohn@wpelectricalltd.co.uk contractor

NICEIC APPROVED

Heather Bee's **Garden Maintenance Services**

Grass cutting Pruning Hedge cutting Weeding Planting Strimming General garden tidy ups

Telephone: 07375 479828



Our services include:

Planting/weeding/pruning Mowing Hedge Trimming Strimming General Garden Tidying

Telephone: 07554 322766 or e-mail: antsgardeningservices@gmail.com

Billy's Car Cleaning Services

please send text messages for contact to 07920 854309

£5 for small cars £10 for pickup style



Fore Street, Luton, TQ130BL Tel: 01626 775425

- ♦ Family owned Freehouse
- ♦ Good, honest Devon food
- ♦ Take Away
- ♦ Check out what's on at The Lizzie www.elizabethaninn.co.uk

Namaste Barn Yoga & Meditation Studio Welcomes you for:

WEEKLY CLASSES - YOGA, MEDITATION, WORKSHOPS. 1:1 TRE STRESS SUPPORT. **AIRBNB, RETREATS**

8 week Mindfulness Course starts 31st January, Tuesdays 10 - 12noon

With Jo: Gentle Yoga with TRE: Mondays 1.00 - 2.30pm Tuesdays 5.45 - 7.30pm

Yin Yoga with Jo: Wednesdays 9 - 10.30am Cost £12

BOOKING ESSENTIAL

Friendly Studio - Namaste Barn, Hestow Rd, Ideford, TQ13 0BH Feel free to contact Jo: 07714 253992

email: jopureyoga@gmail.com More info at: www.itsallaboutfeelingbetter.co.uk



L.H Lawn Care

specialising in moss problems, grass cutting, hedge trimming, strimming, pressure washing

Contact Lucie on 07765 451662

HALDON TEAM MINISTRY

Priest in Charge Rev'd Carol Green 01626 775303

revcarolgreen@gmail.com Rest Day: Wednesday

Team Vicar Rev'd Dave Wilkie 07867 309387

revdavewilkie@haldonteam.org.uk Rest Day: Friday

PARISH DIRECTORY

Church Wardens

Ashcombe Position Vacant Ideford Position Vacant

Luton Miss K Vooght 775426 Mr J Reddaway 775218

PCC Secretary

Ideford Nicki Horseman idefordpccsec@gmail.com

Luton Angie Carter-Woodwark 854898

Ashcombe Eleanor Rayner ninirayner@yahoo.co.uk

Devon County Councillor Cllr. Ron Peart 362260

Teignbridge District Councillors Cllr. K. Gearon

Cllr. Ron Peart 362260

Ideford Parish Council

ChairmanCllr Tom Hill07703 647880tomhillidefordpc@gmail.comClerkMrs Clarke07886 004919idefordclerk@hotmail.co.uk

Ideford Village Hall

Chairman Position Vacant

Booking Clerk Angela Fox 859599 idefordhallbookings@yahoo.com

Ideford Millennium Green

 Chairman
 Jane Hill
 07871 103235

 Booking Clerk
 Jane Hill
 07871 103235

Ideford Social Group SecretaryKath Mortimore853394Ideford Bell RingersDavid Aylmore852259Ideford short Mat Bowling ClubJill McCord859544Parish Newsletter EditorJanet Aylmore852259

Parish Footpath Warden Suzanne Hill 07443 519085

e-mail: suzannevhill@icloud.com

Parish Wildlife Wardens Dominic Morby

e-mail: dominic.morby@gmail.com Robin Aaronson 854397 e-mail: grandvizier51@gmail.com

Bishopsteignton Preschool & School 01626 775873

e-mail: admin@bishopschool.co.uk

CAD Community WorkerBob Bigland
203050 **PCSO Saul Bunce**, e-mail: saul.bunce@devonandcornwall.pnn.police.uk

Neighbourhood Beat Manager, PC 10392 Ben Chadwick 07710076780

e-mail: 10392@dc.police.uk

It has been nearly a year since my wife, four children and I moved into this area. What an incredible year it has been. I have witnessed such generosity, hard work and genuine friendliness in our churches and communities, and it gives me much hope for what lies ahead.

Isaiah, a prophet in the Old Testament, gives a message from God to a broken, war-torn and hopeless remanent of Isreal, saying:



Do not fear, for I have redeemed you; I have called you by name, you are mine. When you pass through the waters, I will be with you; and through the rivers, they shall not overwhelm you; when you walk through fire you shall not be burned, and the flame shall not consume you. Isaiah 43:1-2

The culture we find ourselves in is often disorientating and overwhelming, like being in a fast-flowing river with no idea where you are heading and little control over whether you will be ok. One Tuesday afternoon some students came into the popup café we run at St James Church, and they told us they had just watched a climate crisis video that effectively declared they would all be dead in twenty years. They were anxious, hopeless, and already thinking their best years were behind them. When we hear these messages what do they do to the way we think, dream, and look out for one another?

I recently heard a therapist on the radio advise the listeners to write down a list of their worries for this new year and then cross out the ones they aren't in control of. Not that they don't exist, just that you have no control over say how Donald Trump will behave. There is usually very little left. We often think we have lots of control over our lives, but it is not the reality. With some self-control, you can influence how you think, behave, and feel by choosing what to eat, watch, exercise, and listen to. But we have little to no influence over most of our worries. Jesus warns us not to worry about the future as it is crippling.

'Therefore, do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about itself. Each day has enough trouble of its own.' (Matt 6:34)

I worry. I worry for the future of my children, the church, our elderly, our young, the nature around us, funding for schools and the NHS. But then I find hope as I physically step into community groups like a parish council meeting, a youth concert rehearsal, a local pub hosting carols, churches, school assemblies, care homes, alms-houses, popup café volunteers, and funeral directors. There are too many to mention here.

Continued on page 4

I have found people again and again who are generously pouring out their time, resources and passions for the people who live around them. They are engaging with the things they can control and are bravely trying to make a difference. When you are acting out of love for your neighbour, giving sacrificially sometimes without thanks, I believe you are engaging in building God's kingdom.

'Beloved, let us love one another, for love is from God, and whoever loves has been born of God and knows God.' (1 John 4:7)

If you feel overwhelmed, in a river not knowing what is around the next bend, then lean into this message from a God of hope who delights in the goodness found in our communities. 'I have called you by name, you are mine. When you pass through the waters, I will be with you; and through the rivers, they shall not overwhelm you'.

Rev'd Dave Wilkie - Team Vicar

February Services

Sunday Feb. 2nd Presentation of Christ in the Temple (Candlemas)

4.30pm Evening Worship Ideford

Sunday Feb. 9th 4th Sunday before Lent

6.30pm Evening Service Luton

Sunday Feb. 16th 3rd Sunday before Lent

11am Holy Communion Ideford

For other services in the team please see the team website: www.haldonteam.org.uk

Details of services at Ashcombe will also be found on the Ashcombe Facebook page.

Thank you!

Following the services held at St Mary's on Christmas Eve and Christmas morning, I was able to send £51 to The Salvation Army to help in their good work. Thank you to everyone who donated.

Janet Aylmore

Wanted - photos of our beautiful locality

Thanks to Ron Hunt who has sent me a selection of photos of our village and surrounding countryside. If you have taken photos and would like them to appear on the front cover of the Parish News, please send them to me at j23aylmore@gmail.com.

Thank you!

GENERAL INFORMATION

Ideford Church Key Rota

February Alan Wooderson (Green Acres)

Luton Altar Flowers and Brass Cleaning

February Chris Reddaway

Chudleigh Library - opening times

Monday10am - 1pmTuesday3pm - 6pmWednesday10am - 1pmThursdayclosedFriday2pm - 5pmSaturday10am-1pm

Tel: 01626 852469 E-mail: **chudleigh.library@librariesunlimited.org.uk**

Stay and Play at Chudleigh Library. Every Wednesday, 10.30 - 12.30. Suitable for children age 0 - 5 and their carers.

Lego Club at Chudleigh Library. Saturdays, 10.30 - 12.30. Suitable for all ages. Children must be accompanied by an adult.

Both events are free of charge and no booking is required.

Websites and Sat. Nav.

Haldon Team Website www.haldonteam.org.uk Ideford Parish Website www.ideford-parish.co.uk

Church post codes for Sat Nav: St Mary's, Ideford TQ13 0BA St John's, Luton TQ13 0BN St Nectan's, Ashcombe EX7 0QD

Useful Contact Numbers

Report a problem on roads inc. potholes, overgrown hedgerows etc:

https://www.devon.gov.uk/roadsandtransport/report-a-problem

Report Power Cuts or damaged Electricity Power Lines & Substations: 105

Teignbridge District Council Emergency Line (out of hours) 01395 516854

 Samaritans
 116123
 Age UK Devon
 0333 241 2340

 Environment Hotline
 0800 328 6402
 C.A.B.
 03444 111444

NHS non-emergency 111 Crimestoppers 0800 555111

General Police enquiries 101 EMERGENCY 999



A defibrillator is located in the porch of Ideford Village Hall, Church Road, TQ13 0BA

In the unfortunate event that you need to use the defibrillator please **dial 999** and the emergency services will give you an access code to unlock the yellow cabinet, and will talk you through what to do.

Local people needed to join NHS Council of Governors

The Royal Devon University Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust needs four people to join its Council of Governors representing their local communities.

The Trust, which provides medical services through the Royal Devon and Exeter Hospital and North Devon District Hospital, has a Council of Governors with people from across Devon representing their local communities. It has unfilled seats in Exeter, Teignbridge, Torbay, South Hams and Plymouth - and is looking for local people to apply.

Find out more and nominate yourself: www.mi-nomination.com/royaldevon, Call 02380 763987

Or write to Mi-Voice, First Floor, The Arch Building, Gaters Mill, Mansbridge Road, Swaything, Southampton, Hampshire, SO18 3HW.

Nominations open Wednesday 5 Feb. and close 5pm on Friday 28 Feb.







SPACES AVAILBLE

Bishopsteignton Primary School and **Bishopsteignton Preschool**

Flexible Wrap Around Care Available 8am - 5:30pm

VISITS WELCOME!

01626 775873 or admin@bishopschool.co.uk





Thoughts on writing verse

How to write a poem.
Where do you begin?
Who would want to read it?
Or .. throw it in the bin!

Perhaps a funny subject.
Ought to top the page.
Though what some think amusing.
May put others in a rage.

So stick to something simple. Warm fuzzy or natural. Far better if it's whimsical. Than heavy and too factual.

So here is one from long ago. I wrote while still in school. It's really only nonsense. But I hope you find it cool!

Levitation beats gravity.
That holds you to the floor.
So if somebody turns it off.
You float straight out the door.

Ironicus

Dates for your diary - regular events

IDEFORD PARISH COUNCIL

The next Parish Council Meeting, **Thursday 13th February 2025 at 7.00pm** in Ideford Village Hall. All parishioners are welcome.

BISHOPSTEIGNTON PARISH COUNCIL

Meetings are held at the Community Centre, Shute Hill, at 7.30pm.

Monday February 3rd Planning Committee

Monday February 24th Full Council

IDEFORD SHORT MAT BOWLS

Small friendly group meeting every Tuesday in the village hall from 7pm till 9pm with a break for tea.

We encourage new members of any age to join us, no experience necessary, just turn up and 'have a go'.

IDEFORD SOCIAL CLUB

Monthly meetings - please contact Kath Mortimore for details - 853394.

CHURCH CLEAN AT ST. MARY'S

Wednesday February 5th 10am - 12noon.

Refreshments provided, come when you can, leave when you must. All equipment will be provided.

BELL RINGING PRACTICE

Practices are normally in Ideford Church on Thursday evenings from 7.30pm until 9.00pm. Why not come along and have a chat over coffee and biscuits - we're a friendly bunch and would love to meet you. Please contact David Aylmore (852259) or Martin Sampson (853391) for more information.

Thank you!

On behalf of the Millenium Green and the village, I would like to say a huge thank you to Robert Coombes for mowing the green this year (even the week before Christmas) The green is looking lovely, and the building is slowly progressing.

As a gentle reminder, all of the up keep of the green is done by volunteers in the village. No one gets paid, if you notice a problem please approach any of the green committee or Jane Hill the chair. We are more than happy for people to help!!

**

A Huge thank you to everyone for the amazing advent windows. The village looked so Christmassy, and I hope it is a tradition we can continue.

Jane Hill



Friday January 31st Friday February 28th Friday March 28th

Ideford Village Hall 11am - 1pm

Everyone welcome to come along for tea/coffee & cake and/or a light lunch

Meet up with friends and neighbours at your dog friendly, Community Café

Voluntary donation only

(all proceeds after expenses are donated to HITS)

Please contact Janet or Vanessa with any offers of help.

SAVE THE DATE.

For the third year running:

50 mile cycle ride and cake sale for Danielle, Samaritans and Mental health.



More details to follow.

2024 raised well over £4,000 but very importantly brought together all ages and abilities to cycle, take part and improve their mental health.

Thank you everyone.

From The Cornish family and friends X





Liz's homemade marmalade

2025 marmalade, made in early January, will be available to buy at the Pop Up Cafe on the last Friday of each month in the Village Hall. If you can't make it to the Pop Up, I may be able to deliver within the village so please text me on 07909613589 with your shopping list.

Thankyou again to my faithful team of jar providers - I couldn't do this without you!

Happy New Year - Liz

132/24 Nic update has been provided and NALC have clarified that each council paying less than 5k are not liable for the amounts accumulated elsewhere, therefore it can be excluded from the budget. Finalise the budget when the clerk is here and confirm the totals at the next meeting.

Clerk's Paye and expenses	£336.24	Staff Costs
HMRC	£7.80	Staff Costs
Scribe	£14.40	Accounts

133/24 DATE OF NEXT MEETING Thursday 13th February 2025.

IDEFORD VILLAGE HALL THE WAY FORWARD - 2025

A very Happy and Peaceful New Year to you from all of us - the Trustees and Friends of our Hall! Now, a 'heartfelt ' thank you to all who supported us through 2024. The events arranged by us were incredibly well supported: the Evening Talk, Quiz, Winter Favre etc. were enjoyed by everyone who came along. During 2024 we have been able to continue with improvements, from a new boiler to the redecorating of the main hall and kitchen. But, time doesn't stand still and we are keen to continue to maintain and continue to improve the facilities for you all to enjoy. Our accounts are in good order, but as you will all know we need to keep a workable balance and sensible reserves. Only a week or so ago, our wall mounted eco water heater failed and needs to be replaced! Thanks to fund raising we should be able to cover this cost. We have been able to source some grants from our Teignbridge and Devon Councillors and thank our own Parish Council for agreeing to support us with a grant to cover half the cost of our Village Hall insurance again his year. The policy is specifically designed for Village Halls so fits our position really well. The regular income from The Bowling Club, Pop Up Café, Pilates and Parish Council are vitally important to us. Sustainable Ideford, Wildlife Wardens and the Church also use the hall for meetings and events. We welcome anyone to use the hall, the rent is reasonable and the facilities excellent. Why not come and see the hall, it can be used for parties, classes, training, group meals, talks and much more! So why not think about using it? In the next newsletter we will be announcing the events we hope to hold in 2025. So watch this space!

With thanks, the Ideford Village Hall Trust and Friends

Home Help Available - are you looking for reliable assistance at home?

I can help with: Assistance with attending Appointments • Cleaning • Laundry Cooking • Light Gardening • happy to discuss specific requirements

Fully DBS-checked

Local and Dependable

For more information please contact Kim on 07739 383 750

cont.

129/24 | 129.4 Sustainable Ideford (SI): A meeting discussed a joint open gardens event with the Village Hall in early June, focusing on wildlife-friendly gardens. Parish news articles were discussed. There is no progress on street lighting. Car share schemes were suggested in the parish news. Rob Gillett resigned from SI; Cllr. Gardner will manage the handover. Biodiversity on the MG was mentioned; SI offered assistance with MG projects.

> **129.5 Wildlife Wardens:** The biodiversity plan aims to create a database of parish flora and fauna by compiling existing observations and local expertise. A "bio blitz" event was suggested, possibly at the church. The garden bird watch had limited response on Facebook; earlier notification was suggested. Devon Wildlife Trust will host a tree hub in the village in January/February (dates pending).

130/24 PLANNING:

130.1 24/01735/HOU - Homefield , Ideford, Chudleigh, Erection of two storev side extension The owners had invited the council to have a look. A discussion over elements of the application took place and all councillors are in support of this application.

- 130.2 There were no new planning decisions
- 130.3 Planning Appeal 24/00057/REF Appeal against the refusal of 23/02168/FUL Retention of driveway entrance, piers and gate Further to the previous comments submitted there is nothing to add.

There was some confusion as the Appeal documents appeared to contradict the September PC agenda / minutes, which had noted that '24/01361/CLDP Homefield, Ideford - The proposed new gate, piers and flanking walls are permitted development'. It was suggested that as significant steps were proposed to reduce the height of the walls, following the Council's earlier neutral comments the Council should now submit a comment supporting the Appeal. As some biodiversity damage had been caused by the retrospective application, this was rejected by five votes to one in favour of submitting a comment simply noting the Appeal 130.3 Enforcement update: Cllr Carter-Woodwark indicated there was nothing to report

131/24 CONCERNED RAISED BY PARISHIONERS TO COUNCILLORS

On Haldon Lane, the chair was met by off road scrambling bikes, he mentioned this is not a byway and they left. Cllr Batting the hedgerow from Longthorne to the top of Church Road is overgrown. Haldon Lane has been trimmed. The byway area, Hamblecombe Lane was trimmed by private contractors, did the whole lane

132/24 CLERK'S REPORT AND FINANCE:

- 132.1 Budget proposal
- 132.2 Balance of accounts £15,530.09. (end of November) and the bank reconciliation for November 2024 was approved.
- 132.3 Approval for payments made since last meeting -Scribe accounts 132.4 Budget - regarding the grants and insurance. The grant to MG is now irrelevant as in the insurance. A grant for the hall £500 had been mentioned and everyone was in agreement.

Our Village School / Hall

In 1836, £65 was taken from the village "Coal Fund" to convert the Church Poor House into a school for the village children and house for the teacher. (This house still stands – it is Glebe Cottage in Fore Street.)

The "School District Act" of 1850 provided for free education for children from poor families, so a larger premises was required and James Templar of Lindridge granted land measuring 33ft by 33ft on Church Street under the 1856 School Sites Act. Local subscription (names like Lord Clifford, Cornish and Vooght appear on the list) raised the money to build and run the school. The school continued for over a century, Ideford children being joined by those from Luton in the 1920's when their school closed. Over this time the trusteeship of the school had evolved to the Diocesan Board of Finance, (Under British law the Church of England has a responsibility to raise as much money as possible from the sale of any redundant property it owns.)

In 1973 the village was informed that their school was to close and the children bussed to the brand new school about to open in Bishopsteignton. The Rector at the time, Rev Fred Rawson immediately began a campaign to save the school building for the use of the village and not have it sold for housing on the open market despite the Local Council seeking planning permission for a "residential property". The school closed in July 1973 with over thirty children on the register. The campaign began in earnest! The Village Hall Committee was formed with the Rector and ten villagers including names still represented in the village today like Mrs Stevens and Mrs Vivian.

"Lord Clifford brought the matter of school closure to the House of Lords with a Bill to the effect that present trustees of endowed schools should, on closure, offer them to the local community for sale or to let, having regard to the contributions made already by the community to their building." The Committee stage of the Bill passed in July 1974 and the third reading completed in January 1975. In the gallery of the House of Lords was Rev Fred Rawson, he had been released from hospital in London to attend the hearing. Fred died on Easter Monday, 31st March just two months later.

Meanwhile the Committee was busy raising £10,000 through flower festivals, carnival floats etc. in addition to sourcing grants. They even appeared on BBC Nationwide. In June 1977 Lord Clifford opened the newly named Fred Rawson Hall as part of the Queen's Silver Jubilee celebrations.

As we celebrate 50 years since that Bill in the House of Lords enabled us to acquire our much loved village hall, we still need committee members and we still need fund raising.

Can you come and join us in this work?

Flisabeth Fllison

Ideford School as reported by Pam Rein

(Daughter of Gladys Stevens who lived at Broadlands)

I attended Ideford School from September 1956 until I was 11 vears old.

The school was divided into two classes by a folding partition. Coming in from the front door was the Junior class.



The Infants' class was through a door in the partition.

A door went from the Juniors into the cloak rooms and from there a door went outside and then up steps to the playground. The toilets were in the back left hand corner of the playground.

There was a black stove in the Junior room which was the heating for the whole school. Milk was delivered daily, one small bottle per child. Often frozen in winter.

Most children went home for dinner but for the very few that didn't, meals were delivered in metal canteen trays that kept the food hot.

We had desks with lids, and ink pots in the top.

At the back of the class we had two tanks, one with fresh water creatures, usually tadpoles in the spring and one with salt water for sea creatures like anemones and starfish.

Mrs Ansell was the Infant school teacher and Miss Bisco took the Junior class. In the Junior school we had nature walks once a week around the village. On Friday we were given spellings to learn over the weekend and tested on Monday. Also on Friday we had to choose a poem to learn and recite off by heart on Monday. Sometimes we had a film show, usually nature related, that was shown in the cloakroom as that was the only dark room. Miss Bisco had a whippet dog that came to school with her and she would regularly fill her car up with the dog and as many children as she could fit in and take us up on to Dartmoor or rock pooling at Shaldon.

The school day would start with all the children having to gargle with salt water. Then we had to do the weather forecast and record all our findings. We had a map of the world painted on the play ground. We learnt country dancing.

(If you would like more information from Pam or her two sisters, you can find them at the Pop Up Café on the last Friday of most months in the hall.)

125/24 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 14 th November 2024 will be viewed, approved and signed at the next meeting when they are available.

126/24 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: Cllr. T. Hill in relation to the Insurance matter and the Millennium Green, Cllr. Carter-Woodwark declared an interest as a Ideford Hall Trustee

127/24 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: None

128/24 REPORTS:

> 128.1 Cllr. Peart (Climate Change/Environment): Various organisations are hosting woodland events during National Tree Week and winter (details on the National Tree Week website and partners' social media). The Emergency Tree Fund (ETF), concluding in December, it has funded 40,000 trees and supported the Devon Tree and Woodland Strategy. The ETF piloted carbon offsetting and engaged 1,000+ volunteers. While free trees are currently oversubscribed, communities planning for next year should contact the Woodland Trust and/or Devon Wildlife Trust. Devon's canopy cover is 14.7% but aims to reach 16.5% by 2050. Funding will enable planting of 27,000 more trees by next March, bringing the DCC total since 2019 to 77,000. In response to Cllr. Gardner's question, Cllr. Peart

> 128.2 Cllr. Gearon (District Councillor): Only one full council meeting has taken place. No significant updates for the parish council.

> confirmed the parish council's role as consultee regarding planning reforms

and biodiversity. The district has 300 defibrillators remaining; online CPR

128.3 Neighbourhood Beat Manager: No crime statistics for October.

129/24

PARISH MATTERS:

training was mentioned.

129.1 Insurance: The council combined its insurance with the Millennium Green's (MG) via AJ Gallagher's, resulting in a £580 cost reduction. Public, employer's, and trustee liability are covered. The MG has a committee and trustees operating under its deed. Cllr. Carter-Woodwark noted the Village Hall's separate insurance arrangements. Questions about liability were raised, and the chair suggested consulting the broker. Cllr. C. Hill clarified that trustees, not insurance, determine liability. Concerns about governance of outdoor equipment were raised, and the chair noted the need for a policy review. The council agreed to the cost reduction and requested a mechanism for clarifying policy aspects. Cllr. Gardner questioned the impact of the completed building on the joint policy and MG asset maintenance. The chair stated additional insurance will be considered post building completion. The council agreed MG should report planned changes affecting insurance to the PC quarterly.

129.2 Snow Warden: Julian Hull is the current snow warden, but his continuation is unconfirmed. Anthony French and Cllr. T. Hill are deputy wardens. The council will confirm Rob Coombes's availability and explore potential overlap with Will Vooght.

129.3 Roadworks/Highways/Parking/Potholes: Buts Lane requires resurfacing. The chair requested pothole reports with photographs. Cllr. Gardner will report the issue with photographs.

120/24 cont.

The village previously had a skip funded by TDC. This was looked into but the requirements are overbearing at £2000.00 for a skip and employing someone full time to stay with it. There is a free to access recycling facility in Brunel Road, Newton Abbott. Mention was made of using licensed waste businesses, who may be able to assist if anyone needs this, but charges would be applicable.

121/24

CLERK'S REPORT AND FINANCE:

121.1 Budget proposal the amount was set and the Cil received and noted from TDC.

121.2 The balance of accounts £16169.74 was provided to the end of October and approval of the monthly bank reconciliation for October 2024 was given.

121.3 Approval for the payments and any interim payments made since last meeting, was granted, namely for the Scribe accounts,

Staff payments	£382.56	Inc Website Maintenance	
Village Hall	£40.50	Venue Hire. Invoices	
HMRC	£7.80	Staff costs	
Teec	£194.39	Website - hosting charges	
Scribe	£14.40	Accounts	

121.4 Any administrative update was provided - WCG2A update.

Councilors' information needs updated for the website. Bank charges are coming in at £4.25 a month with additional fees of 7p for each item. There is mention of a possible account with Lloyds that we might be able to switch to. We wait to hear from Lloyds about this. Nalc pay rises have increased and need to be implemented, this to be put on next month agendas. Devon Communities together on the 27 th November, Cllr. Hill has subsequently submit the proxy document on behalf of the council. The Public consultation on the toilets is now open and Mr. Morby has completed it.

122/24

DATE OF NEXT MEETING: Thursday 12th December

123/24

The Vice-Chair closed the meeting at 20.47pm

IDEFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the V.H. on 12th December 2024 at 7pm

Present: Cllr T Hill - Chair Cllr M Batting
Cllr A Carter-Woodwark vice-chair Cllr C Hill

Cllr D Fox TDC Gearon
Cllr J Gardner DCC Peart

In Attendance: Wildlife Warden - Dominic Morby 1 member of the public

Item(a) 124/24

Discussion and Decisions (b)

WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: The Chair opened the meeting at 7:00pm and welcomed everyone. Apologies were received from Cllr H Bellamy and the clerk, Mrs Clarke

Ideford Sustainability Group – U is for UPCYCLING

Upcycling benefits the environment by reducing the pollutants of air, land and water when new goods are manufactured as well as preventing additional natural resources from being used. It also reduces the amount of excess waste which would otherwise end up in landfills.

When we put out recycling for collection, we like to believe those old items are remade into new items and get cycled over and over again. In reality, most recycling is really 'downcycling'. In practice, not all recycling is created equal. Most materials become less and less useful the more they are recycled, and so don't necessarily replace virgin raw materials.

Upcycling generally means simply turning a low-value product into a high-value product. Upcycling might not require expensive breaking down of an old product in to constituent materials. Such as when old bike tyres are made into new belts, old shopping bags converted to notebooks or broken bicycles and motorbikes can be remade into lamps and furniture for example.

Plastic waste from rivers and the sea can be made into items such as office furniture. The furniture (and the recycled plastic) is then worth a premium, because its history is something we care about. This bypasses economic challenges to some extent, by enabling us to channel our desire for recycling into our purchasing decisions. However, upcycled products tend to be labour intensive and therefore expensive.

Any kind of recycling helps keep materials in use and this can potentially reduce demand for *some* materials. Even downcycling paper and plastic into new products means that those new products don't have to be created from virgin paper and plastic, and this obviously comes with environmental benefits.

Upcycling empty wine bottles into designer glassware or reusing jam jars (which we excel at in Ideford!) diverts these containers from going to waste and, what's more, the energy that was used to create the original glass bottles or jars has been preserved as well as the raw materials which were used to create them.

For complex products such as electronics, not all useful metals are recovered in the recycling process. By extending the life of electronic items through reuse and remanufacturing, these valuable materials are able to stay in circulation.

A simple Google search for 'upcycling ideas in the home' will take you to various websites that contain useful information

IDEFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the V.H. on 14th November 2024 at 7pm

Present: Cllr A Carter-Woodwark vice-chair

sitting as the chair.

Cllr J Gardner Cllr M Batting Cllr C Hill

Cllr H Bellamy

Cllr D Fox

In Attendance: Wildlife Warden - Dominic Morby

Mrs Clarke - Clerk

1 member of the public

Item(a)	Discussion and Decisions (b)	
113/24	WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: The Vice-Chair opened the meeting at 7:00pm and welcomed everyone. Apologies were received from Cllr T Hill - Chair, Cllr R Peart, District County Cllr; Robin Aaronson, Wildlife Warden; and Cllr Gearon - District Cllr.	
114/24	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: The minutes of the meeting on 10th October 2024 were agreed as a true and accurate record	
115/24	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: Cllr. Carter-Woodwark declared a potential interest in the budget discussion with her role as a Village Hall Trustee.	
116/24	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: None	
117/24	REPORTS: There were no reports from Councillors and no crimes reported to the PCSO	
118/24		
	4 years; and there is a requirement that a years worth of spending needs to be kept in the reserves.	

118/24 cont.

Inflation this year was mentioned and the reserves were not as high as indicated due to a grant of £2000 to the MG for the new building (yet to be paid). VAT reclaim and CIL would offset some costs. Given the projected budget requirements for 25-26, Councillors felt a 2% increase in the precept to cover this would be manageable and reasonable and should be used for budget purposes and be agreed at a later date.

Future projects i.e. With the Millennium Green (MG) and the Wildlife Wardens (WW) might need some funding as these projects are also in the biodiversity plan. Mr. Morby added that any MG project has to be resident led, then ideally matched with a grant, which if unused goes back to the reserves. There will need to be a governance question on how to manage a project on the MG. The Woodland Trusts provide the trees and some materials have come from Devon Wildlife Trust.

SI Sustainable Ideford - the budget has been spent on key events including carbon awareness, and a wildlife garden event etc. The biodiversity plan was adopted and the WW are part of the work in the plan. The 23-24 budget for SI had been higher than that in 24-25 and due to the lower budget, some meetings in 24-25 had been in private homes rather than the hall. A suggestion to return the budget to the earlier level of £500 was met with support from councillors to go forward to the next meeting. Going forward SI would need hall hire for future events, and spending on marketing to promote the events.

Village Hall, Cllr. Carter-Woodwark said that it had been suggested the village hall may also want to amalgamate their insurance with the PC, as the MG had done. While this might further reduce overall insurance costs, the village hall committee had discussed this, including in respect to some of the insurance provisions that were specific to the hall, and outlined a series of questions that a shared policy raised, which included liability and coverage. The village hall committee felt it would be best to keep the insurances separate. Concerns were raised after the discussion and the parish council would like to invite the millennium green to the next meeting to discuss matters.

Policy updates: The clerk explained various policies are not up to date and changes are needed. Some policies have not been reviewed at all. It was decided to do the filming and recording policy in December along with the risk assessment and then another in February next year 2025. Ideford is using standing orders from Nalc without any alterations, which will also require a review.

119/24 | PLANNING:

119.1 There were no new planning applications.

119.2 The following planning decision was mentioned. 24/01114/HOU Longbarn - Approved for the soft and hard landscaping. They sent a biodiversity plan in which was accepted by TDC.

119.3 Enforcement update: No new update

120/24 | MATTERS RAISED BY PARISHIONERS TO COUNCILLORS

A resident has asked about the litter at the top of Bowden Lane. Cllr Bellamy has subsequently checked (after the meeting) and there is no litter there.

Continued on page 12